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About this
leaflet
At last year’s Annual

Meeting several people

asked for more t ime to

read the previous year’s

minutes before being

asked to vote on them.

So this year we put the

1997 minutes in with the

Apri l  Parish Magazine to

give you a few weeks to

study them before the

Annual Meeting.

Now we are try ing a new

idea: instead of circulating

the minutes long after this

year’s meeting, the

council lors have provided

summarised versions of

their reports here.

We hope this wi l l  be a

much more t imely record

of the Parish Council ’s

activity over the past

year.

Please let us know if  you

think this is an idea worth

repeating.

O ne of the good things
about living here is the
way so many people

contribute to the life of our par-
ish.

The school, the church, the
many clubs, societies and the fete
committee all play their part.

But this is a Parish Council
meeting so I’d like to give particu-
lar thanks to my fellow council-
lors who give so generously of
their time to help keep the wheels
of the Parish turning. Dennis Rich-
man, our clerk, and Vanessa
Smith, our caretaker, and Clive
Barham, our policeman, also de-
serve special mention. Our school
governor, Ray Wilmshurst, and
Monty Dawson, editor of the
magazine, are absent for health
reasons and we wish them back
soon.

T his has been a year in
which we have made
much progress on the two

major projects which we have in
hand - renovation of the Parish
Hall and replacement of the old
pavilion on the playing field. But
much remains to be done.

We have contracted to sell
the land next to the Parish Hall
for £162,500 - rather more than
the £2,500 we paid last year to ac-
quire the “return land” by the
playing fields, and rather more
than we had originally expected.
But renovation costs are rising too
and the money will be put to
good use. Nick Campbell-White
will describe our progress to-
wards modernising the hall.

The design for the new pavil-
ion was adjusted to take account
of local feedback. We were
granted planning permission in
October, with conditions on use
which should allay people’s con-

cerns. We hope soon to reach
agreement on a new lease and
then grant application can begin.

I t’s about time that we began
thinking about whether and
if so how to mark the Millen-

nium in the village. The City
Council’s Millennium Director
will be talking to us later and we
would like to hear your ideas.

A s our dear late rector
Philip Barrett reminded
us in his sermon at the

Civic Service in October, as
elected representatives we should
strive to serve you with integrity,
consistency of image, with wis-
dom and with courtesy.

W e remain committed
to keeping you all in-
formed of what the

Parish Council is up to. We clari-
fied the confusion over public par-
ticipation in council meetings by
standardising on a question ses-
sion at the start of each meeting.

We will put a list of our sub-
committees in the Parish Maga-
zine after next Tuesday’s Annual
Parish Council meeting. Meeting
reports are published in the Par-
ish Magazine, the Hampshire
Chronicle and on our web site.
Since the Extra’s supplement on
Shawford last year, free copies of
that paper have been in our Post
Offices, and the Editor has agreed
that she will print summaries of
our reports.

F inally I would just like to
remind you about the Wel-
come Pack - please ask us

for a copy when anyone new
moves in near you.

Adrian Walmsley,
Chairman

Parish Hall

Nick Campbell-White writes

T he committee this
year, as last, com-
prised Jean Millar,

Tom Threlfall and myself.
As always, many

thanks to Vanessa Smith
for running the hall.

Last year we found
that the Parish Council was
ineligible for grants, so we
started talking to CASCA
about their taking it over
after modernisation.
CASCA, as a registered
charity, can apply for
grants and could involve
more parishioners in run-
ning the hall.

They now have an ac-
tive hall committee of
eight, managed by Jo Pitt,
secretary Mike Matthews,
who are working on refur-
bishment plans.

A 30 year lease for the
Hall and cottage has been
agreed which will start
when finances and plans
are finalised.

We have been short
listed for a £25,000 grant
from the ACRE 21st Cen-
tury Halls for England
scheme, the most we can

Chairman’s Report

Annual Review

continued on page 2
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A fter listening carefully
to everyone’s views
about the new pavilion,

and taking note of the require-
ments of
the sports
club, our
architect
came up
with the
novel idea
of turning
the pavilion
end-on to
the field.

The design will minimise
the visual impact on the field and
allow the tractor and other serv-
ice equipment to be stored neatly
under the pavilion rather than in
a separate shed. It also incorpo-
rates room for the snooker table
which was kindly donated to the
village by Mr. & Mrs. Dyble. We
circulated a leaflet in the summer
explaining how we had listened
to your views.

After a site viewing, plan-
ning permission was granted in
October subject to a number of
conditions which reflect resi-
dents’ concerns. Most of these the
Parish Council had in any case
intended to enforce through the

lease.
The Sports Club holds the

field on a 5 year license which
has rolled over a year at a time

since its term
ran out on
1995. To qual-
ify for
grants, the
Sports Club
needs a long
lease rather
than a li-
cense. We
have been

working with the club on the
terms of a lease which would sat-
isfy grant-aiding bodies but
which will also protect the inter-
ests of the community, and we
have still to reach agreement on
this.

You may have read in the
press that the Parish Council is-
sued notice to terminate the li-
cence. The licence needs to be re-
placed by a new lease anyway,
but without the notice this could
have dragged on until 2000. As it
is, we hope to have an agreed
plan within the next three
months which will allow us to
move forward with the new pa-
vilion.

Planning
Jean Millar writes

The same Sub-committee as

last year continued to monitor

the 26 planning applications put

forward since May 1997.

6 applications for work on

protected trees were granted, 1

withdrawn.

Apart from home extensions,

which were all granted, the

appeal was upheld for the

replacement of ‘Wytchwood”

with two new houses in

Highways. The appeal for an

extra house to be built

alongside Laurel Cottage was

turned down as was an

application for an Intech Centre

on Badger Farm Road.

The Parish Council expressed

some concern over the sit ing of

a grain drier beyond Shepherds

Lane.

During the last months we have

seen plans to improve the

Coach House to Appleshaw

House, as well as plans to build

Social Housing (9 flats) on the

footprint of the derelict House

itself.

Finally we saw the plans for the

replacement Sports Pavil ion

approved in July and now the

Shawford Hall renovation and

extension drawings are being

considered by W.C.C. along

with the pair of semi-detached

houses on the land below the

Hall.

New Pavilion
get with a 30 year lease,
and should hear in May. If
successful, HCC and WCC
will each give £5,000, mak-
ing a total of £35,000 with
some strings attached.

If we fail, WCC will
give us £20,000, without
strings, and HCC may still
contribute £5,000.

The Parish Council at
the January meeting had
agreed to a budget of
£150,000 for the hall refur-
bishment. The plans ini-
tially drawn up by Guion
& Brown to a £125,000
budget had been modified
with CASCA input and
looked like costing
£175,000. These were used
for the planning applica-
tion but will have to be
scaled down. We will
probably cut back on the
wide staircase and upgrade
of the upstairs Heathcote
Players room. The aim is
still to upgrade the hall to
attract wedding hires
which need the terrace and
level access.

We hope to settle on
an affordable plan once we
know the grant position
and have obtained plan-
ning permission. The draw-
ings will be finalised and
we will apply for Building
Regulation permission.

The aim is to start re-
furbishment in July.

We ask for the under-
standing and co-operation
of Shawford residents and
hall users. This will be a
difficult but exciting pe-
riod.

Parish Hall (cont)

Playing
Fields

T he dead and dying
trees have been re-
moved from the edge

of the Memorial Playing field
and replaced with new ones,
mainly flowering cherry.

The Parish Council contin-
ues to look after the cutting and
weed-killing of the main field.
The “return land” at the west-
ern end of Shepherds Lane
bridge will be kept under con-
trol by strimming until we are
ready to start work on the new

pavilion.
We’d like to remind read-

ers that the playing field in
Compton Street was acquired
by the parish for the use of
younger children - up to 14 -
and their parents. Please re-
spect the houses nearby.

Vandalism

T his has been worryingly
on the increase - for ex-
ample cars driven over

the cricket square at night and
damage to the parish notice-
boards. Please report any sight-
ings to the clerk or the police
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Parish Hall Site
Development

David Ellis writes

The commit tee had to decide

how to handle the sale of  the

land next to the Parish Hal l  to

f ind funds for the Parish Hal l  and

to replace the old pavi l ion on the

Playing Field.

Some people hoped for  an

element of af fordable housing,

perhaps one or two uni ts in

which the Par ish Counci l  would

have an interest .  We contacted

several  Housing Associat ions but

they could not offer a realist ic

pr ice,  and the Housing

Associat ion wi th whom the

Par ish Counci l  had the most

discussions had too many other

commitments at  present.

We also wanted the bui lder  who

developed the si te to be able

handle the refurbishment of the

Parish Hal l  at  the same t ime. I t

should be less disrupt ive and

more economic to  have one

rather than two contractors on

site.

Final ly we accepted an offer of

£162,500 made by Messrs

Goodal l  Barnard af ter  Mr David

Whitmarsh, Managing Director,

had showed us plans of  s imi lar

developments elsewhere.

Goodal l  Barnard’s plans for  the

si te were shown to Shawford

residents and considered

acceptable.

Messrs Goodal l  Barnard have

made a Planning Appl icat ion and

i t  is  hoped that the development

wi l l  be completed before the end

of the year.

Members of the subcommit-
tee are: Ron Whitaker, David Ellis,
John West and Ray Wilmshurst

Traffic

A ccidents as a result of
road conditions have
been normal, although

we do not know the cause of the
recent fatal accident in Otter-
bourne Road. Traffic flows from
Integra through our parish are be-
ing monitored which is particu-
larly important because of the
traffic calming works underway
in Otterbourne. We have agreed
with the County Surveyor's De-
partment to meet to discuss traffic
calming in our Parish. Input to
these discussions would be wel-
comed.

Traffic Signs

Last year we finally got the
long awaited 30mph zone outside
the school in Compton Street, but
the 30mph limit in Shepherds
Lane was less popular with resi-
dents because they didn’t like the
repeater signs.

This year the residents of the
Southdown/Fairfield Road area
were canvassed about a 30mph
limit and turned it down to avoid
repeater signs on their grass
verges.

Following requests from resi-
dents of Hurdle Way, we have
had a No Through Road sign
erected to discourage casual traffic

down their road.

Bus Signs

O rnamental columns have
been installed but no infor-
mation is available on rout-

ing and timing information so far.

Grass Cutting

F ollowing organisational
changes between HCC/
WCC and the Highways

Agency two years ago, the stan-
dard of service deteriorated. How-
ever following a number of discus-
sions and on-site meetings the fre-
quency of cutting was increased,
and additional areas included in
the schedule with much improved
results last year. Face to face meet-
ings with the contractor have been
particularly useful.

Dogs
Although many dog owners

do clean up after their pets, some
do not. The effects can range from
the unpleasant to life threatening
in the
case of
chil-
dren.
The Par-
ish
Council
has dis-
cussed
this several times over the years
and has published health warn-
ings in the Parish Magazine.

The recent Dog Fouling Act
is being considered by the City
Council, who will seek input from
Parish Councils. Options include
penalties for fouling by dogs, the
expensive installation and servic-
ing of bins or other means of en-
couraging dog owners to clean
up. This is an important issue and
we would like to hear your views.

Repairs to
Parish
Property

V andalism to notice
boards, bus shelters, and
seats has affected us

again during the past year. It
costs the parish money and has
also created traffic hazards. Nor-
mal wear and tear also takes its
toll and we plan to replace two
or three noticeboards in 1998 to
1999. Before we spend money re-
placing them, we would like your
views. Do we need all seven no-
ticeboards? Are they in the right
places?

Hampshire
Waste

T he demolition of the old
incinerator tower had to
be deferred when they

discovered essential electrical
plant in its base.

We have been participating
in a community liaison group run
by Hampshire Waste (Integra)
runs with Otterbourne and Hurs-
ley Parish Councils.

From our point of view we
want to make sure that any traffic
calming schemes in Otterbourne
do not encourage diversions
through Compton, and that the
proportion of Waste traffic which
comes through Compton does
not exceed the agreed 20%.

National
Spring Clean
Week

W e thank all individu-
als and organisations
who assisted with the

litter pick last year and again last
week.

Highways, Byways & Environment.



Page - 4

Compton & Shawford PC Annual Review

Report by  Ray Wilmshurst,
Parish Council Member on the
Governing Body of Compton C of
E (Aided) Primary School.

T he school still contin-

ues to be very popular

in the village catch-

ment area and far beyond. Pres-

ent numbers are 107.

The school had  23 applica-

tions for admission in September.

The standard entry was 17, but

to balance numbers some flexibil-

ity has to be exercised and 20

have been offered a places.

So in September we shall be

taking in 20 and 12 will be leav-

ing for Secondary school.

During last summer a pe-

destrian access was installed by

the County Council to enable

entry from the main road to

avoid crossing Compton Street

twice. Traffic in Compton

Street still causes problems at

school times. This is made

worse when drivers ignore

marked passing places (white

lines by kerbs). The school tries

to encourage parents to avoid

using cars to bring children to

school if at all possible.

The school has three tem-

porary classrooms which are

coming to the end of if not al-

ready past their expected life.

The school governors have em-

ployed an architect to design

replacement permanent accom-

modation and these are about

to be submitted for planning

approval.

The governors have made

an application for money from

the New Deals for Schools gov-

ernment funds. The school has

just heard that their application

was not successful in the last

round awarded to the Hamp-

shire County Council. Forty-

three schools received funds

and we understand Compton

was number 45 on the list. So

we hope for next year. Like all

grants now the governors have

to raise a percentage of the con-

tract sum. The target of the

minimum £95,000 has been set.

A major fund-raising project

has been launched. The project

is called “The Millennium Proj-

ect (providing for our children

in future)”.  Mr Dillon has been

appointed Treasurer. I would

not be surprised if the Parish

Council were approached to

make a donation.

I’m sure we wish our

school continued success.

National Cycle
Network
In November 1997 County

Counci l lor Mrs. A Bai ley passed

to us report of a study into

possible cycle routes through

Shawford to form part of the

National Cycle Network.

The two options, start ing from

the Bridge Hotel, were a low

level route along paths and

tracks via the Malms Farm

eventually joining Kiln Lane and

a route fol lowing the footpath up

over Shawford Down joining the

Otterbourne Road via

Southdown Road and Grove

Road.

The Parish Council  wrote to the

County Counci l  support ing the

principle of a National Cycle

Network but endorsing local

objections that these routes had

been chosen without any publ ic

consultation. In particular the

rights of way and safety aspects

of the lower level route had not

been sufficiently investigated.

We heard in February that the

County Council  accept that they

need to do much more research

before it is worthwhile holding a

publ ic meeting. When we hear

of any more activity on this

project we wil l  inform affected

parties.

Footpaths &
Trees
Tom Threlfall, tree warden,
writes

T he public footpaths and
bridleways in our Par-
ish which were used in

earlier years
for commuting and commercial
activities such as smuggling are
now used mainly for recrea-
tion, The surfaces of some
paths have fared better in the
recent wet weather than those
of others. Footpath 23, between
Compton Lock and Compton,
has become puddled by the cat-
tle which share it with walkers.
The County Council has pub-
lished plans to improve the sur-
face of this path to the stan-
dard of those in the M3/
Hockley Viaduct area. Plans
are also in hand for a cycle
track/footpath along the via-
duct, and for the restoration of
Compton Lock.

Please report footpath ob-
structions to 712608.

Recently-arrived residents
have asked whether certain
trees in their gardens have
"Tree Protection Orders"
(TPOs) on them. The Master
Plan lives with the Arboricul-
tural Officer at the Chesil Street
city offices on 848177 or 848293.
Unfortunately the Tree Warden
has no such Master Plan, since
it is on an Ordnance Survey
copyright map, of which Chesil
Street does not publish copies.

School Governor’s Report

A team including two Par-
ish Councillors and
their

spouses entered
the City Council
sponsored knock-
out pub quiz to
raise public aware-
ness of the Rio
Summit Agenda
21.

After fighting
through the first two rounds to

reach the final on 22 April, the
team narrowly missed out on the

greenest prize -
60 bags of soil
conditioner do-
nated by Hamp-
shire Waste -
and had to be
content with
Whitbread
vouchers for fin-
ishing third over-

all.

Charity Policy
The Parish Council is some-

times asked to make donations
to charities.

We think that charitable
giving should be a personal deci-
sion, and that we should not be
giving taxpayer’s money to chari-
ties, although we have helped
village projects such as the Scout
Hall.
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Finance report continued from page 6

Transport
Our transport representative,

Group Captain Monty

Dawson, keeps tabs on the

bus timetables - particularly

the daily shoppers’ round tr ip

service from Compton Street

to Sainsbury’s and Tesco’s.

Monty -  helped by Robin Tice

- also monitors the traffic

from Southampton Airport.

This year’s good news is the

phasing-in of noticeably

quieter aircraft types.

Bus Shelters
Each year we can nominate

a “Parish Project” to attract a

grant from the City Council .

For the 1997/98 f inancial

year we chose a new bus

shelter for the southbound

stop opposite Shepherds

Lane.

Unfortunately the cost of a

matching shelter rose

substantial ly, over the £3,500

l imit  for a WCC grant,  so we

had to drop this from our

plans.

For 1998/99, replacement

noticeboards are our Parish

Project.

I n January
we cele-
brated the

100th birthday
of Mrs. Beryl
Croker by dedi-
cating a seat on
Shawford Down.

It was espe-
cially fitting to
do this because
of all the contri-
butions the Crokers - four genera-
tions of whom live in the parish -
have made to the community.

Many thanks to Ray
Wilmshurst for organising the seat.
It was Ray who, as Parish Council
chairman, presided over the cele-
brations in 1982 when the Parish

last celebrated a centenary, in
1982.

Picture courtesy of the Hamp-
shire Chronicle.

Mrs Jane Hazlitt has given a
seat in memory of Barrie which
we hope to install outside the re-
furbished Parish Hall

In Memoriam

W e mourn the loss
of our rector,
Philip Barrett, and

two distinguished residents:
John Large, who gave his ex-
pert advice to the Parish at
the time of the motorway in-
quiry, and Austin Whitaker,
teacher, archivist and local his-
torian.

Austin, with John’s wife Bar-
bara, published the excellent
booklet on the history of
Compton & Shawford in 1985.

Also Gwen Compton,
prize-winning gardener.

Beryl Croker Centenary

diture, such that we have been
able to save a considerable
amount of money.  Our current
balance in the savings accounts
adds up to about £70,000.  This
has not been by accident, as the
PC has been planning to replace
ageing Parish assets such as the
Sports Pavilion for several years,
and latterly the Village Hall has
lost out on possible income by not
meeting standards required by po-
tential hirers of this fine building,
hence plans to modernise and ex-
pand the facility.

The Future

T hese two major projects
have been under discus-
sion within the village for

some time, and the thinking of the
PC has been endorsed by the re-
cent Parish Referendum and so
plans are now developing apace.
It is the job of this PC to make
sure that the Parish facilities meet
the needs of the villagers for the
next 100 years, or certainly for the
foreseeable future.  With this in

mind we will continue to strive to
achieve reasonable budgets and
prudent spending such that we
will have the funds available for
other projects in the future.  We
aim to always be in a positive fi-
nancial position, and to avoid go-
ing into debt.  With this in mind
we are not planning to spend all
of our available funds on the two
major projects, but to keep a small
buffer in the savings accounts.

Adoption of
Accounts

I t has been traditional for the
PC to ask the Annual Parish
Meeting to endorse the

audited accounts for 1996/97, and
I invite a proposer and seconder
for this motion.  The 1997/98 un-
audited accounts have been sum-
marised for your information and
you should all be able to see a
copy.  Please feel free to ask any
questions regarding both sets of
accounts.

Thank you.

The Titanic
connection

If you go to see the latest
Titanic movie, look out for
the replicas of “our” Parish
Hall plates, held here by Jean
Millar who did all the re-
search into their background.

Photo reproduced from
the Hampshire Chronicle.
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Tony Lockett writes:
Introduction

G ood evening ladies and
gentlemen.  I thought
that this year, due to the

capital expenditure plans of the
PC, it would be a good idea to
concentrate on the role of the Fi-
nance Committee and to explain
some of the decisions we make
and the reasons why we make
them.  Going through each line
item of expenditure for last year
seems a pointless exercise, and
you have the summary sheets to
look at should you wish to raise
any queries.

Role of the
Finance
Committee
(FC)

T he FC carries out several
functions.  Its major role is
to prepare the budget and

to set the annual precept upon the
City Council, and to make sure
that the cashflow throughout the
year falls into line within that
budget.  It also makes plans to en-
sure that there is sufficient money
to fund the major projects, and to
maximise interest from savings ac-
counts or any other investments.
Lastly, working closely with the
Responsible Financial Officer, in
our case the clerk, the annual ac-

counts are prepared and sent for
audit, whereupon the District
Auditor will scrutinise the ac-
counts for accuracy and prudent
spending. Several copies of the
1996/97 audited accounts are
available for you to look at to-
night, and we will ask the meet-
ing to adopt those accounts later.

Working out
the Precept

T he Precept is the money
we request from the City
Council, which is funded

from the Council Tax and the
amount is calculated from the an-
nual budget.  This Parish Council
has a history of prudent budget-
ing such that the annual increases
on your Council Tax are mini-
mised.  You can see from the
chart shown in your Annual Re-
view leaflet that by comparison to
other Parish Councils, the WCC
and HCC, we fall well below the
average annual increase:

Current
Financial
Status

W e have, for a number
of years, due to pru-
dent spending, man-

aged to meet and exceed our tar-
gets for excess income over expen-

1998 percentage increase in precepts

0%

2%

4%

6%

8%

10%

12%

HCC WCC All Parishes C&S PC

Public sessions
at Council
meetings
Our Parish Council meetings -

first Tuesdays at 7:15pm - are

open to public attendance, as

they have to be by law.

Although the law does not give

the public the right to speak,

we recently decided to take

questions and comments from

the public near the start of

every meeting.

Any discussion on questions

raised will take place after

coffee, at about 9pm.

If you want to ask for any

subject to be placed on the

agenda, please give at least a

week’s notice.

Finding out
about Council
plans and
actions
Minutes of meetings, as with

most other Council paperwork,

are public documents and

open to inspection by

arrangement with the clerk.

We publish summaries of all

our meetings in the Parish

Magazine and the Hampshire

Chronicle and on our web

pages at http://

compton.parish.hants.gov.uk

Increased
Powers for
Parish
Councils

T he 1997 Local Govern-
ment & Rating Act
which recently came

into force gives Parish Coun-
cils additional powers to or-
ganise or contribute to car
pooling schemes, local trans-
port, traffic calming and
crime enforcement.

This is over and above
the powers granted under Sec-
tion 137 of the 1972 Local Gov-
ernment Act under which a
local council could spend in
any one financial year up to
£3.50 per elector on anything
for which it has no express
power, provided that the ex-
penditure is for the direct
benefit of the parish, or some
or all of its inhabitants.

Of course, this is a bit of
a good news - bad news
story. The good news is that
we have more control at the
parish level. The bad news
could be a hidden increase in
the local precept if the County
Council decided to reduce
funding for certain, for exam-
ple, traffic schemes now that
parishes have more authority.

The Hampshire Chroni-
cle reported on 24 April that
14 parishes  - not us - were be-
ing asked to contribute £2,000
towards a radar gun.

Finance Committee
Convenors Report

Published by
Compton & Shawford Parish
Council
29 Hanover Lodge
St Cross Road
Winchester SO23 9PQ
01926-860563
DWH Richman, Clerk
Originally distributed at the Annual
Parish Meeting, 28 April 1998.
This version adds the National Cycle
Network article in place of the Plan-
ning Report which was printed twice
in error.

Continued on page 5


